
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD 

 

 
MINUTES OF THE HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD MEETING HELD ON 23 
MAY 2019 AT KENNET ROOM, COUNTY HALL, TROWBRIDGE, BA14 8JN. 
 
Present: 
 

Dr Richard Sandford-Hill (Co-Chair), Cllr Laura Mayes, Cllr Gordon King, 
Cllr Ben Anderson, Hazle, Tracy Daszkiewicz, Linda Prosser, Kier Pritchard, Andy 
Hyett, Ian Jeary and Rob Jefferson. 
 
Also  Present: 
 

Cllr Philip Whitehead, Cllr Stewart Palmen, Emma Legg, Claire Edgar and Lucy 
Baker. 
  

 
33 Chairman's Welcome 

 
The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.  
 

34 Apologies for Absence 
 
Apologies were received from Angus Mcpherson, Dr Gareth Bryant, Dr Andrew 
Girdher, Toby Davies, Terence Herbert, Cllr Baroness Scott of Bybrook OBE 
and Dr Carlton Brand. 
 
Cara Charles-Barks was represented by Andy Hyett.  
 

35 Minutes 
 
The minutes of the previous meeting held on 21st March 2019, previously 
circulated, were considered. 
 
Resolved 
 
To approve the minutes as correct. 
 

36 Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no declarations of interest.  
 

37 Public Participation 
 
There were no questions from the public.  



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
38 Chairman's Announcements 

 
There were no Chairman’s announcements.  
 

39 Better Care Plan 
 
James Corrigan and Jeremy Hooper presented a report on the latest 
performance information (including delayed transfers of care), and gave an 
update on the refresh of Wiltshire’s Better Care Fund plan for 2019/20. 
 
Matters raised during the presentation/discussion included: non-elective 
admissions continued to increase; delayed transfers of care remained slightly 
over the NHS trajectory; Permanent Admissions to Care remained low; the 
percentage of people at home 91 days post discharge from hospital into 
reablement remained below the national target and the ongoing work to refresh 
Wiltshire’s Better Care Fund plan for 2019/20. 
 
In answer to a question raised by the Board it was noted that zero length of stay 
refers to someone who is admitted and discharged within 24 hours. This is 
typically someone who is admitted to A&E.  
 
In response to an issue raised by the Chairman it was noted that many patients 
are still using A&E as a substitute for their local GP as they believe they will be 
seen in a shorter timeframe.  
 
It was noted that the focus of better care has historically been on older people. 
However, going forward, work needs to be done to focus on the 16-40 
population too.  
 
Resolved 
 
1. To note the performance levels contained in the Integration and Better 

Care Fund Dashboard. 
2. To note the progress being made to refresh the Better Care Fund plan 

for Wiltshire. 
3. To approve the request to delegate authority to the Executive Director 

(Wiltshire Council), Interim Deputy Chief Executive (Wiltshire), and the 
co-chairs of the Health and Wellbeing Board in the event that timing of 
the July Health and Well-being Board does not coincide with the 
national submission deadlines. 

 
40 Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat 

 
Lucy Baker presented a report on numbers of s136 detentions and the latest 
performance dashboard.  
 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

Matters raised during the presentation/discussion included: the delivery of care 
for those experiencing a mental health crisis; the Wiltshire & Swindon Crisis 
Care Concordat; Wiltshire Place of Safety activity;  the East Wiltshire Place of 
Safety NHS England review; BaNES & Wiltshire Crisis Accommodation; the 
High Intensity User Network and its local model the Police & Health Integrated 
Monitoring Scheme (CMHT); BaNES, Swindon & Wiltshire Place of Calm Cafés 
and the Learning Disabilities & Autism Crisis Pathway Review. 
 
The Board sought clarification on the graphs provided in the report and it was 
noted that the means of conveyance is high for both the police and ambulance 
because of the nature of many of the incidences.  
 
In response to an issue raised by the Chairman the importance of providing 
mental health services to staff across the partnership spectrum was noted. 
Early intervention and prevention is key, and a proactive approach to workplace 
mental health needs to be developed. For example, post-traumatic stress is an 
issue in both the Police and Fire Services. Tracy Daszkiewicz will be setting up 
a task and finish group to take this work forward with unanimous agreement 
from across the NHS, Council, Police and Fire Services.  
 
Resolved  
 
To note the Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat update.  
Proactive approach to work in mental health.  
 

41 Multi-Agency Approach to Preventing and Tackling Serious Violence 
 
Tracy Daszkiewicz provided an update on the government consultation on this 
subject as well as the existing work of the Community Safety Partnership in this 
area.  
 
Matters raised during the presentation/discussion included: the Home Office 
consultation to introduce a new legal duty to support a multi-agency approach to 
preventing and tackling serious crime; supporting a ‘Public Health’ approach to 
serious crime and Wiltshire Council’s support for a new duty on specific 
organisations to have due regard to the prevention and tackling of serious 
violence.  
 
In answer to a question raised by the Board it was noted that the new approach 
seeks to tap into universal structures and this included primary care networks.  
 
It was noted that this new approach would work with and alongside current 
structures such as Social Prescribers, Health and Wellbeing Champions and 
Local Area Coordinators to identify vulnerable people.  
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

Resolved 
 
1. To support the draft response to the Home Office consultation on the 

basis that Option 1 is made clear to be the desired option in the report. 
2. To note the ambitious and forward-looking nature of our approach to 

ensuring that our partnership working is effective. 
3. To agree that, by developing our own local response, we will be able to 

ensure our system meets local needs and that it uses our combined 
resources intelligently. 

4. To ask the Community Safety Partnership and the Safeguarding 
Vulnerable People Partnership (SVPP) to keep the Health and 
Wellbeing Board informed work which enables a multi-agency 
approach to preventing and tackling serious violence. 

 
42 Learning Disability Update 

 
Claire Edgar and Lucy Baker provided an update on the progress in 
transforming care for people with learning disabilities including the new facilities 
in Daisy.    
 
Matters raised during the presentation/discussion included: Wiltshire Council’s 
‘Learning Disability Inhouse Provider Services’; the three residential respite 
units of Bradbury House, Bradbury Manor and Meadow Loge; five-day services 
of The Meadows, the Yarn, the Wave, The Medley and Riverbank; the Share 
Lives Schemes; the review of the current Learning Disability an Autism 
Spectrum (ASD) pathway; the review of the Daisy Uni and the current Learning 
Disability offer. 
 
In response to a question from the Chairman it was noted that Wiltshire Council 
understands the importance of working with those with learning disabilities to 
develop the services that they use. It can be useful to find out what they expect 
the services to look like and what they want to get out of the services.  
 
In answer to a question from the Board it was noted that while there was a 
strong specialist offer already in place, the basic principles around 
independence need to be reviewed. There needs to be more flexibility in when 
people need help and how they receive this help.  
 
In response to an issue raised by the Board it was noted that work still needs to 
be done to ensure that there are suitable metrics in place to measure the 
success of the offer. The offer would need to be one that meets a range of 
needs and as such its success needs to be robustly monitored and fed back to 
the Board on a regular basis.  
 
It was noted that there was concern amongst blue light services that there are 
many vulnerable people that do not necessarily fit into the traditional thresholds 
to receive help. They were assured that conversations are being had to decide 
how to help these people.  



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
In response to an issue raised by the Chairman it was noted that mental health 
services for prisoners at Erlestoke Prison were under review. While there are 
difficulties in diagnosing inmates, there were missed opportunities regarding 
early intervention before this stage. Also, work needs to be done to ensure 
inmates are well equipped to leave prison and do not re-enter. 
 
Resolved  
 
1. To note the decision to co-produce a review of Learning Disability 

service delivery, which will be incorporated into a Whole Life Pathway 
approach via the FACT programme. 

2. To update the Health and Wellbeing Board within the next five or six 
months on the progress being made in transforming care for people 
with learning disabilities. 

 
43 Air Quality Update 

 
Cllr Ben Anderson presented a report on the updated Air Quality Strategy 
ahead of its consideration by Cabinet.    
 
Matters raised during the presentation/discussion included: the existing Air 
Quality Strategy needed to be refreshed as it was originally published in 2011; 
Wiltshire enjoys very good air quality in general and the areas of concern are 
very localised and improving areas of poor air quality can only be achieve by 
working collaboratively across the council, and with local communities and other 
relevant agencies and organisations and the effect of air pollution on public 
health. 
 
In answer to a question raised by the Board the importance of working 
collaboratively with local communities and other relevant organisations and 
agencies to improve areas of poor air quality was noted. Residents were 
encouraged to engage with the plan and report any local concerns.  
 
In response to a question from the Chairman it was noted that air quality was 
measured across the county at different times of the day. As outlined in the 
report, there are currently eight Air Quality Management Areas where traffic 
pollution levels exceed national standards. This includes Bradford-on-Avon, 
Calne, Devizes, Marlborough, Salisbury and Westbury. It would make sense to 
include maps of these areas and hyperlinks within the strategy itself to other 
documents that are referred to (e.g. core strategy policy 55) and information for 
residents such as air quality monitoring data.  
 
Resolved 
 
1. To bring to the attention of the Board the updated Air Quality Strategy 

ahead of its consideration by Cabinet.  



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

2. To ensure the formatting and content issues raised by the Interim 
Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, Public Health and Public 
Protection are addressed before the Strategy’s consideration by 
Cabinet. 

 
44 Self-Neglect and Hoarding 

 
Tracy Daszkiewicz presented a report on new procedures in place for handling 
self-neglect and on the functioning of the multi-agency hoarding protocol which 
has now been in place a year.  
 
Matters raised during the presentation/discussion included: the WSAB county-
wide learning event about self-neglect; awareness sessions within Wiltshire 
Council to introduce the guidance and protocol and support their 
implementation; Self-Neglect Leads within the Wiltshire Adult Care Service and 
Safe and Well Advisors in Dorset and Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service.  
 
Resolved  
 
To note the approach taken on self-neglect and hoarding.  
 

45 Safe and Well 
 
Ian Jeary gave a presentation on the Fire and Rescue Service’s Safe and Well 
visits to the most vulnerable in our communities and its work with partners to 
reduce community risk and support people to live safe and independent lives in 
their homes.   
 
Matters raised during the presentation/discussion included: why Safe and Well 
visits are made; what a Safe and Well visit is; the aims of the visits; the delivery 
of the visits; referral to the Safe and Well initiative and working together to 
reduce community risk. It was noted that there were significant opportunities to 
consider this offer within the discharge process and promote with Local Area 
Coordinators, Care Coordinators, Community Engagement Managers and 
others. Partners were encouraged to make contact with Ian Jeary to take this 
forward. 
 
Resolved  
 
To note the update.  
 

46 Urgent Items 
 
There were no urgent items.  
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

47 Date of Next Meeting 
 
The Board extended its best wishes to Cllr Jerry Wickham, who has taken the 
decision to resign as Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, Public Health and 
Public Protection due to ill health.  

The next meeting will take place at Thursday 25th July 2019 at 9.00am. 

 
 

(Duration of meeting:  9.00  - 11.15 am) 
 
 
 

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Craig Player, of Democratic & 
Members’ Services, direct line 01225 713191, e-mail craig.player@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115 
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Safe & Well Visits
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Why Safe & Well visits?

• To decrease the number of deaths and 

injuries caused by fire within the home 

through educating residents on fire safety

• To encourage a ‘healthy conversation’ 

with the occupier to identify potential 

areas where improvements may be made 

to health and wellbeing 
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What is a Safe & Well visit?

A Safe & Well visit is a person-centred home risk 

assessment carried out by a trained Safe and 

Well Advisor or Firefighters.

It involves the identification of, and response to 

health and wellbeing issues along with fire risk 

reduction, through education and advice.               

P
age 11



Aim of a Safe & Well visit

• To enable people to live safe, independent lives 

in their home.

• To empower and motivate occupiers to make 

positive changes to their health, wellbeing and 

fire safety.  

• It places the wishes, behaviours, needs and 

abilities of the occupiers at the heart of the 

intervention.
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Delivery of Safe & Well visits
• 8 Safe & Well Advisors

• 24 Fire Stations

• Locality based

• Visits made by appointment

• Targeted approach to the most vulnerable 

• Work alongside partner agencies/organisations to locate and help 

vulnerable people within our communities

• Fitting of Smoke & Carbon Monoxide detectors

• Fitting further safety equipment; Hearing & Vison, Fire retardant 

sprays and mats.

• Deliver talks to vulnerable groups
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Referral

Care and support needs

Hoarding and mental health issues

Alcohol and medication 

Reduced mobility 

Lives alone 

Inappropriate smoking 

Elderly 65+ 
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Working together to reduce community risk

How you can help us…
• Sharing information on vulnerable people in 

our communities

• Promote the Safe & Well visits within your 

departments and teams.

How we can help you…
• Funded and resourced early intervention 

team linked into the Health & Wellbeing 

agenda

• Provide input and awareness to your teams
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Let’s Make Every Contact Count

Never leave a home unprotected

Any Questions?
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